associate professor of Latin American Studies at the school of advanced international studies of Johns Hopkins University, located in Washington, D. C.

Manoucher Vahdat is presently employed at Northwestern State College, Alva, Oklahoma as associate professor of political science.

Ferenc Vali, formerly professor of international law, University of Budapest, Hungary, and recently research associate at the Harvard Center for International Studies, has been appointed associate professor of government at the University of Massachusetts.

William R. Vizzard, Jr., has joined the department of government, University of Oklahoma, as an assistant professor.

Tully Warren has been promoted to associate professor at Los Angeles State College.

Wilfred D. Webb of the University of Texas has been named associate dean of the College of Arts and Sciences.

Alex Weilenmann, University of Zurich, has been appointed assistant professor of political science at the University of Oregon.

Herbert R. Winter has been appointed assistant professor of political science at Hartwick College.

David M. Wood has been promoted to assistant professor at the University of Missouri.

IN MEMORIAM

SELDEN GALE LOWRIE, age 77, died on November 2, 1961, in Cincinnati. He was born in Mt. Sterling, Illinois, and educated at Knox College, the University of Illinois and the University of Wisconsin. He had become in 1912 a member of the faculty of the University of Cincinnati, and there he had for forty years served as a teacher and head of the Department of Political Science. During those years he had been active also as a consultant and adviser in connection with matters of local and state concern in the fields of legislation and administration.

In World War I he served as a Captain, U. S. Army, with assignments in Washington. In 1919 he served as a representative of the Red Cross in Turkey. Thereafter he travelled in the Far East

and lectured in colleges in China. Later he lectured at Clark University, at Syracuse University, and, on a Fulbright grant, at the University of Hawaii.

A member of Phi Beta Kappa and of Phi Delta Theta, author of *The Budget* and of many articles in professional journals, admitted to the Bar in 1921, he was long active in the American Political Science Association and in the Cincinnati branch of the Foreign Policy Association. His interest in legal and political developments persisted up to the moment of his last and very brief illness.

The Gale and the Lowrie families were intimately connected with the founding and the early development of Galesburg, Illinois, and of Knox College.—Stanley K. Hornbeck